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[00:00:00] Hi. I'm stage and stage's Lin-Manuel Miranda and
you're listening to the Hamilcast.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:00:18] Hello, friends. I'm Gillian.
Welcome back to the Hamilcast. This week we're picking up where
we left off with Julius Thomas III, Alexander Hamilton, on the
And Peggy tour. If you missed last week's episode, go back and
give that one to listen. You'll hear all about his journey
growing up in Indiana, singing at PTA meetings to Kermit the
Frog songs, his experiences on Broadway and national tours, the
work that went into getting there, booking gigs with self tapes
and being part of making art that has an impact. But if you're
all caught up, I'll leave you to it. Here's part two of my
conversation with Julius Thomas III

Julius Thomas III [00:00:59] So I met Lin outside of the Tony
Awards performance in 2010 for the Scottsboro Boys. He walked up
to me and he said, and at this point I knew who he was and I
knew what he was doing. And he walked up to me and he was like,
Oh, my God. Hey, man, I saw your show the other day. It was so
fantastic. Invited or I saw your show. We have since closed, but
I saw your show. It was so fantastic. And I was, you know, very
star struck and very much like, oh, my gosh. Lin-Manuel Miranda
came to see our show. That's very cool. And then I didn't think
anything of that for a long time. I didn't see In The Heights in
the movie theater. I didn't excuse me in the theater. I didn't
audition for it because it was rap. And I did not consider
myself a rapper. It wasn't music that I was too much interested
in. I was mostly a soul, gospel, R&B. You give me anything with
a beautiful, beautiful melody. But rap was really not my thing,
so I wasn't opposed to it. I just it just wasn't my fancy. And
by the same time Hamilton rolled around, I had firmly set in
that thing that, like, I was not going to be in a rap show. So I
hadn't listened to Hamilton. I wasn't like on the train. I knew
everybody thought that it was amazing, but I couldn't get a
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ticket to it because I couldn't afford it. So it just wasn't on
my radar in the way that it was for everybody else. But then the
audition came across my desk. And the first audition was for
when Daveed Diggs was leaving and they were looking for a
Lafayette Jefferson. And I sent in a tape. They were like, Cool,
we want you to come to New York and audition. Went in for that.
It didn't work out. And I was like, Hey, the next time they
call, tell them I want to play Burr. I want to play Burr.
Because by that point, I called in a favor and said, Let me come
see the show. So, you know, somebody let me stand in the back
and see the show from the back of the house. It's the same
theater that we did, the Gershwins, Porgy and Bess. And so I
knew all the staff and I was like, I can't get a ticket. Please
just let me, like, stand in the back somewhere because I'm
auditioning for this show. And they were like, All right, cool.
And and so I auditioned, didn't work out, went in a few more
times, didn't necessarily work out. They weren't feeling me for
Burr, even though I felt like that was what I needed to be doing
in the show. And then, you know, about 10 to 15 auditions later,
they finally called me in for Hamilton and I said no. I was
like, You know, I love Tommy Kail. He keeps bringing me in for
things. He brought me in for Grease and he brought me in for
like four different roles in that The Grease Live. And he I can
tell that this dude likes me. He keeps bringing me in for
Hamilton, but each time it's like, Nah, that's not quite it. And
so it's getting too easy for this dude to be able to say no to
me. The next time that I go in for Tommy Kail, I want it to feel
perfect in my brain and I want it to be perfect in his brain.
And so when they called me up for Hamilton, I said, no. I
initially was like, you know, I'm not a rapper. That's not my
deal. I'm not I'm very calm. I'm very wait for it. I'm very
Burr. So me doing Hamilton is not going to work out. No, thank
you. And then the people around me were like, Julius, what the
heck are you doing? You're literally being asked to audition for
the biggest role in the world. Go, go. So, you know, with a few
kicks in the butt, I finally went.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:04:16] Did you officially say I'm passing
on this audition?

Julius Thomas III [00:04:19] I did.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:04:19] You did? So how do you get an
audition? How do you get that back?

Julius Thomas III [00:04:22] Well, I told my agents, I mean, I
talk to my agents and I was just like, I just don't think it's
for me. And so they went back to casting and they were like, he
he doesn't feel like he's a Hamilton. He's still feeling like
it's Burr. He wants to keep working on that. But casting, having
known me Telsey and they had hired me for several things before
Telsey was like, Just tell him to come in, just tell them to
come in. And you know, if he wants to do the Burr stuff again,
we'll let them do the burr stuff again. And, you know, but we
just want to see if this is like the role. And that's what
happens when you have a great casting director on your side and
who knows better than you do and people who see you in a
different light than you see yourself. They told me to get out
of my own way. And so I did. I went into the room and I sang and
and they were like, Cool. How would you like to come out and be
on the And Peggy company as the standby for Alexander Hamilton
Burr and King George the third? And I was like touring really?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:05:18] Again?

Julius Thomas III [00:05:22] Numbers Five. Oh, okay, fine.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:05:26] But there's Burr thrown in there.

Julius Thomas III [00:05:27] There was Burr thrown in there. And
and at the time, this is a little known story. They actually
offered me what I wanted. They gave me a contract for nine
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months with the And Peggy company as the standby. And then I was
going to learn the role and get trained and then go off and play
Burr for a year in the Angelica Company. But as we were
rehearsing and I was learning everything I heard, I learned
Hamilton first and it clicked and I knew it clicked. And my
first run in the rehearsal studio, I could tell that people were
like, Wait. And even I was like, Wait. That felt like that was
my first time doing that from beginning to end. And that felt
like I've been doing that for a long time. And I could tell as
we went on that nobody was checking for me and with Burr. Like I
kept going, When are you going to start teaching me this track?
When are you going to start giving me notes on this track? I've
only played it three or four times and in a couple of months I'm
going to play this for a year. Y'all might. We might want to get
on top of it

Julius Thomas III [00:06:27] We might want to get on top of
this. And then I figured out why it was because they decided on
that day in the rehearsal hall or somewhere around that time
that this was probably where I was going to be headed next was
to play Hamilton. So they came and they offered me the role.
Somebody actually showed up to Minneapolis and was like, Julius,
let's talk. We think you'd be a great Hamilton when when Lin
leaves, we want you to go to Puerto Rico, understudy him. You
know, he's going to do all the performances, but just go and be
our backup. And when we go off to San Francisco, that would be
your company. And so I had a decision to make because the offer
was offered, the contract was already signed for Burr. And so I
had to decide, do I want to go play the role that I want to play
that I know. Isn't quite fitting the way that I have wanted it
to fit? Or do I go play this thing that it seems like I have
more of an affinity towards? So and this is what we decided.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:07:24] How did Burr feel those few times?

Julius Thomas III [00:07:26] Awful. Yeah, awful.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:07:29] Why? What about him was so awful.

Julius Thomas III [00:07:31] I think, you know, when I talked to
my director at the time about it, he's a fantastic guy, -- our
resident director. He said something to the effect of, I think
what you're struggling with is that this person is so close to
you that you're having an issue figuring out who he is. He's so
close to you that, like, it's hard for you to. To stand up on
stage and do. This larger than life version of yourself. Whereas
this other thing you can get inside the shoes of and like really
pick apart because it's so different from who you are. And it's
a character study and you love to dove into stuff like that.
Like, this other thing is just being yourself. And that's,
that's a little harder for me to do in life. Like, it's hard for
me to walk into a room and just, like, talk. As Julius, I'm a
lot more shy, I'm a lot more reserved and calm. And maybe that
was the thing that was hard. The other thing about Burr that I
will say and please stop me if I'm talking too much, just like
jump in here. I feel like I'm running my mouth.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:08:34] Julius No, I love this so much.

Julius Thomas III [00:08:37] The other thing about Burr is that
80% of what Burr does is straight out to the audience, out into
the black void. There is not a lot of reciprocation. When I play
Hamilton, I have 8000 eyes to look into. I have 8000 things that
are coming back to me from other actors. Burr stares out into
the blackness, and he speaks to the audience. He narrates. And
so it's all just you sort of manufacturing. It's all just me
manufacturing a version of myself into blackness. Whereas
Hamilton, I get to feed off of the people that are around me.
And I think that that is one of the places as an actor that I am
deficient and I need to play off of other people. I need the
impetus from other actors, other good actors, the company that
I'm in right now. I mean, I just had the most amazing time with
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them because I can one thing that they say differently sends me
on a different journey. And as Burr, nobody speak it back to you
for a lot of those things, right?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:09:42] Yeah.

Julius Thomas III [00:09:43] So I think that was the thing that
was sort of hard for me.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:09:45] Yeah, no, I get that. Instead of,
you know, what would Burr do in this situation? You could be
wrestling with, what would I do or what would you do? Or Are
they similar? Are they not? Are they what? Yeah, I get that
completely. Yeah.

Julius Thomas III [00:09:58] And who am I talking to? You know,
looking out into the audience and just seeing black. So.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:10:03] Right. Did it feel good to finally
sort of again, to use your words from before, get out of your
own way and then just sort of like lean into the Hamilton of it
all.

Julius Thomas III [00:10:11] Yeah. There is nothing like, you
know, we want to we want to feel like the work that we do is is
good. We want to feel like the work that we do is important and
that we are that I'm working on people and the response that I
get when I play Hamilton, the way that I feel after I play
Hamilton, that I've used every trick in my bag after I've come
off of the stage as an actor and that I've developed that I just
developed some new tricks in that I'm growing and moving and
shaping and and it's not a stagnant thing. I've been doing this
for four years now, and it still still feels amazing. It's still
hard. It is. It's not boring. I'm not tired of the music. I
still love getting out there and I'm rapping, which is so crazy
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for me to say. And yeah, so it is still very much rewarding to
me.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:11:07] So how yeah. How did the rapping
feel at first after you were saying like, I'm not a rapper too?
That was such a big part of why you're like, That's not for me.

Julius Thomas III [00:11:15] Yeah, you know, what ended up
making it click for me is tap because I'm a tapper. And the same
way that we, it just sort of clicked one day. Like, I tap all
around the stage. I don't really dance anymore. My knees have
decided they don't want to do it anymore. But I still around the
theater. You will catch me tapping anytime that I'm not like on
stage rapping. And it just became like one day it clicked for
me. It was like. This is tapping with your tongue, just like go
out there and have a conversation with your feet, a.k.a. your
tongue. And the same way we do. But to get to, tap, tap, tap,
tap, tap, tap. Because and I love, love, love, love making
sounds like that with my feet and just translating that up
through my body and into my mouth now. It really feels very
good. It very much feels like I'm having a tap conversation with
my people on stage. So really weird. But it was the thing that
sort of like made it work for me was tap.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:12:16] I love that. It makes total sense
to me. I completely get that. Can you talk a little bit about
your your relationship with Donald Webber? The Burr . Your Burr?
The Burr, Your Burr?

Julius Thomas III [00:12:28] My Burr.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:12:29] Yeah, he's a good an old friend of
the show. And I know the listeners always want to know what he's
up to. And.
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Julius Thomas III [00:12:34] Yeah, yes. Donald Webber Junior is
one of the finest actors I've ever had the opportunity to work
with. I am so grateful. And so my Hamilton is not my Hamilton
without Donald's Burr. And it is clear that we are a very
efficient team because people that I don't know on the streets,
people that reach out to me on Instagram, social media and stuff
like that, they always talk about our chemistry and I think that
that is a very hard fought and won chemistry that we have.
Donald and I have known each other since 2013, 13 or so. We
worked together on the show, Motown the Musical, and we were
both the understudies for Berry Gordy Jr. And Motown was a very
we're about to get real and personal right now. Motown was a
wonderful and also very tough experience because the the culture
of the Motown brand itself, Berry Gordy created a brand that
said competition breeds champions. So he pitted a lot of those
artists against one another. And that was how he bought the best
out of them. But it made a lot of them really not get along and
dislike each other and, you know, steal each other's bits on
stage. And we can, you know, you can read the stories about it.
And I love Berry Gordy. He was nothing but kind to me as a sweet
man. And he created some of the most amazing music in this world
that has changed the world. And also the competition breeds
champions is such a tough thing, especially when you're in it.
And I and, you know, I felt like Motown had a bit of that. And
and Donald and I were we were both the first covers, very young
versus both trying to make a name for ourselves. And, you know,
that that environment can breed like some some toughness. We
were working to be the best first understudy. We're going to be
the one that that that got chosen to go on. And I'm so grateful
for our friendship because we figured it out. He's a star and a
leading man in his own right. I am a leading man in my own
right. And I think without us sort of like digging in those
trenches, we couldn't have come to a place where we trust each
other enough to go on the journey that Hamilton takes us on, on
a nightly basis. He takes me to places that like he says stuff
in a way that makes me go, Oh, that's where we're going. Cool. I
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will follow you. And if that's the route that we're going
tonight, let's go there, you know, and it's such a wonderful ebb
and flow and play. And I don't think that that happens without
competition breeds champions, the competition breeds champions
moment, you know. So it's a tough thing, but it's also something
that I'm very grateful for.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:15:19] Yeah. Can you tell me about your
process and your approach to Hamilton?

Julius Thomas III [00:15:26] You know, when I when I first was
saying no to Hamilton, it was because I didn't see a lot of
similarities. And now that we've we've I've done this for, you
know, four years, I get the similarities. We operate
differently, but our goals are very similar. Like, I want to
leave a mark. I want to do good work. I want to do good work
quickly. I want to make leave as much of a legacy as I can. I
want to leave something for my nephews that they can pick up and
run with and the next generation be even better than. My parents
left me and they left me in a really they've left me in a really
fantastic place. The goals that. Hamilton set for himself are
very much in the way that the goals that I the goals that I set
for myself and we work very similar in the way that we are
almost tireless in the way that we go after them. Now, how we
operate in the world is very differently, is very different
because I'm not willing to sort of bash my head up against a
brick wall and shoot myself in the foot and to, you know, I am I
still am very cautious in the way that I maneuver through the
world. And I think that is partly because I am an African
American man living in America. But there are a lot of
similarities. So my work is is is basically from a place of
honesty. I don't feel like when I step up on stage, I'm playing
a character. I feel like I'm heightening, you know, a bit of
Julius in a situation that if Julius were put in this situation,
how would he respond? And that sort of leads me. That's that's
step one is moving from honesty. And then whatever ride we go on
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with all of these different amazing actors that I have around me
is, is what's it has sort of like really crafted the character.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:17:24] That's so interesting because we
were just talking about how Burr was too similar that you asking
like, what would Julius do in this situation was not working,
but it does for Hamilton.

Julius Thomas III [00:17:35] Yeah, it's crazy. And similarly but
not not in the same vein, but sort of two of my favorite moments
in the show are Hurricane Ike. Excuse me. My least favorite
moment in the show is Hurricane. And my first and my most
favorite moment in the show is it's quiet uptown and they are
essentially the same moment. Hamilton is standing dead, center
by himself, emoting on stage. And for some reason, hurricane has
always been the toughest moment, because I'm standing on stage
by myself, emoting in this moment and quiet uptown is my
favorite moment because I'm standing on stage alone in this
moment, emoting, and I cannot figure out why they are such a
juxtaposition, even though they are sort of they are similar.
They are the same, but they are the bane of my existence and my
most favorite thing that I do in the show.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:18:27] That is fascinating.

Julius Thomas III [00:18:29] I've been trying to analyze it. I
can't figure out. I mean, maybe it's because I love a sappy soup
moment. I mean, they're both sort of rock bottom moments.
They're both rock bottom. So, I don't know. Maybe that's not it.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:18:44] Yeah, I mean, maybe. And look,
this is your I'm not trying to analyze you or, you know what.

Julius Thomas III [00:18:48] Their paths me.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:18:49] The equivalent of like have you
tried yoga? It's not that I do that, but I just wonder if, like,
because in a hurricane, there is no there's no way out of the
bottom of the rock bottom like at least in quiet uptown like she
does take your hand. But in hurricane, like it's all about to go
to shit maybe.

Julius Thomas III [00:19:09] Yeah. Oddly enough.

Julius Thomas III [00:19:11] I feel more hope in that one the
hurricane than I do. And then I do in Quiet Uptown. I think
there's no chance she is going to take my hand at the end of
that.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:20] So in a hurricane, you're like,
Well, this'll solve it, all right? Yeah. Yeah, good idea.

Julius Thomas III [00:19:25] It'll be a great idea.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:27] Oh, I love.

Julius Thomas III [00:19:27] Except for maybe.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:28] Not. I have a feeling your DMs are
going to be pretty full with ideas about why you feel that.

Julius Thomas III [00:19:34] Yes, I would love to hear it. I
would love to hear it. Help me figure it out, yall.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:39] So before we get to the Patreon
Peeps, I did my research, I read your Broadway plus bio and it
says, Be sure to ask about his Pac-Man high score. So, Julius, I
am here. I'm asking you about Pac-Man. Tell me about Pac-Man and
your high score.
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Julius Thomas III [00:19:55] Well, first of all, it is all about
Mrs. Pac Man

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:59] Okay? It says PAC asked me. Ask
him about his PAC man. High score. So you better tell the people
at Broadway. Plus, there's a typo.

Julius Thomas III [00:20:05] Somebody, a Broadway plus is
getting fired. Because I have never played a PAC man a day in my
life. I will get down on some Ms.. PAC man.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:20:14] Okay.

Julius Thomas III [00:20:15] And it and honestly, it is there
are several key things in my life that I associate with my dad.
Star Trek, The Next Generation and a few of the ones that come
afterwards. Comic Books. My love of comic books and Ms. Pac-Man
are three of the things that like my dad and I have bonded over.
We also did table tennis. That's like another one of our things
that I can think fondly over. And yes, it's table tennis and not
ping pong.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:20:44] Tell me the difference, because
now I'm going to say table tennis only.

Julius Thomas III [00:20:47] Well, I mean, because one is more
serious than the other. Ping pong is for is for amateurs. I
think table tennis is what they play at the Olympics. And I like
to pretend that I am anywhere near playing on that level. I am
not. But I have to take myself as seriously as possible. But
yeah, like Ms.. Pac-Man for me is a thing that that like I will
forever whenever I step up to play it. It's something that
reminds me of my dad. My dad is an incredible Ms.. Pac-Man
player. He's an incredible table tennis player. He loves his
comic books and he has passed on that nerdy love to me. And so I
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will I will forever associate those things with him. And it's
how we bonded.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:21:28] So what is your Ms.. Pac-Man high
score?

Julius Thomas III [00:21:30] I have no idea. I have no idea why
they're there. They they put up there about my my score is
specifically. I just love the game.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:21:38] Yeah.

Julius Thomas III [00:21:39] I just love it. Any time I go to an
arcade, you will find me at the Ms. Pac-Man machine.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:21:43] It's a great game.

Julius Thomas III [00:21:44] It's a great game.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:21:51] With comics because I know there
are a lot of listeners who love that Marvel DC What's your?

Julius Thomas III [00:21:55] I do not discriminate. I am mostly
a marvel guy. Lately myself. King George the third and our
Hamilton standby De'Andre Woods have a little club we are all
reading graphic novels right now so I'm trying to expand into
the non just DC and a marvel stuff but I love anything with a
team. You give me a team with powers and I'm hooked. I was
obsessed with the X-Men, all of the major ones, X-Force, but one
of the little known ones that I have loved since I was a kid.
And you guys should go check them out. They're called Powerpack,
Powerpack. They're amazing.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:22:38] Okay.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:22:40] So, Julius, are you ready to take
some questions from the Patreon Peeps?

Julius Thomas III [00:22:45] I am nervous, but let's do it.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:22:47] Oh, don't be. They're So great.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:23:17] Ta'hara is asking how hard is it
to make the role your own?

Julius Thomas III [00:23:21] Yeah. So the wonderful thing about
this creative team is they've never asked us to be anything
other than honest. I think when people are coming into the room
who are trying to. Give an honest performance and come from
their own perspective. I think that is the thing that they
gravitate towards. It's energy as opposed to emulation. And I
think that was one of the things that they they gravitated
towards with me. And so when I stepped up to play this part, all
I did was go from I went from me because me trying to play
Lin-Manuel Miranda as Hamilton Julius as Lin-Manuel Miranda as
Hamilton is a hat on a hat on a hat. And who knows what that
thing is? What is that thing? It sounds insane. And I would be a
cuckoo person trying to maneuver all of those things in my
brain. So making it my own was was literally where I started
from. And I was never asked to do anything other than that.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:24:17] West Coast Jody Because we have
more than one. Jody So she's calling herself West Coast. Jody
Which I love. She's asking, what would another dream role in
Hamilton be for you? And gender is irrelevant for this question.

Julius Thomas III [00:24:30] So first of all, West Coast Jody,
are you in a big fight with East Coast? Jody, is it like West
Coast, East Coast?
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:24:35] No, because East Coast Jody has
also has a question for you know, there's no like infighting in
the piece that I'm aware of at the very least, but no

Julius Thomas III [00:24:44] East Coast, West Coast rapping with
the Jodi's

Gillian Pensavalle [00:24:45] yeah, they're both going to drop
an album next week.

Julius Thomas III [00:24:48] I can't wait.

Julius Thomas III [00:24:51] So a dream role I would probably
want to play.

Julius Thomas III [00:24:56] Eliza.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:24:57] Wow.

Julius Thomas III [00:24:58] But I think I would probably end up
playing Angelica because that's just the way that my life works
out.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:04] Yeah.

Julius Thomas III [00:25:05] Oh, by the way, Angelica has the
hardest rap in the entire show. I know everybody likes to
pretend that it's Lafayette, Jefferson, but satisfied. I've
tried to rap that. That is tough.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:17] It's tough.

Julius Thomas III [00:25:18] It's the toughest rap in the show.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:19] Yeah. And you have to remember to
breathe while also remembering the words. And I feel like you
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get tripped up on the words and then you forget to breathe. And
the breathing is. I mean, that's nuts.

Julius Thomas III [00:25:28] What is breathing? Lin-Manuel did
not put breathing in this show. There's no such thing. There's
no such thing.

Julius Thomas III [00:25:36] Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:36] Well, Joel says I'm stoked to see
you in Spokane in May. Have you been able to stage door a while
on tour? And what kind of gifts, if any, have you received and
or would want? The pipes are generous, so feel free to ask for
the moon.

Julius Thomas III [00:25:52] So sweet of you. We have not. We
are sort of specifically forbidden from stage during we had an
outbreak in the company. I'm sure you've seen that like all of
the companies at this point have had to shut down and the And
Peggy company was the last hold out. We went a really long time
without having an outbreak and then we had one and 23 people in
our company got sick.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:26:14] Oh, wow.

Julius Thomas III [00:26:15] Yeah. And so we take this thing
very seriously because people have waited for years and they
have spent their savings, they have bought birthday presents.
And so as much as we hate missing out on the stage door, it is a
very fun and interesting part of the gig where we get to come
out of the stage door and commune with you over the three hour
journey that we just had. But unfortunately, because we want
everybody to be able to see the show, we haven't been able to do
that. Yeah, we have received some gifts from the Patreon Peeps,
oddly enough.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:26:47] Really? Well, I'm not all that
surprised, but it still makes me happy.

Julius Thomas III [00:26:51] When we were in Salt Lake, one of
the Peeps reached out and got us a big basket full of goodies.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:26:57] Nice.

Julius Thomas III [00:26:57] As long as they are individually
wrapped. Yes. Then we will be happy to receive them. Anything
that is snarky is really lovely because we're always in the
theater, we're always rehearsing. And so some little bags of
popcorn, some halos. You know, anything that's in plastic and is
individually wrapped is like a really wonderful thing and we are
grateful to receive it. Thank you.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:20] I know the urge is to do homemade.
I understand it. I think it's amazing. But the individually
wrapped thing is important when you're getting something sent to
you by a stranger, as nice as they may be.

Julius Thomas III [00:27:32] Yes. Yes. And we I think we are
technically not allowed to have non - wrapped group things in
the in the theater.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:42] That's good to know.

Julius Thomas III [00:27:43] Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:43] Oh, East Coast. Jodi's here. No,
not now. But Jodi.

Julius Thomas III [00:27:46] Oh.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:48] Jodi says hello, fellow Hoosier.
Do you have a favorite tour? Stop.
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Julius Thomas III [00:27:53] Hello, fellow Hoosier. I am big on
my Indiana folks favor to a stop. I love New Orleans. Nola is
always fun. And as a singer, being in that thick, thick, wet air
is it's a dream. It makes singing feel like butter is just
sliding up and down your chords as opposed to singing in the
desert. Rapping in Denver has been really tough because it is
very dry here. I am always applying chapstick. I think that's
one of the things that like they talk about Denver, like you
always have to have chapstick with you. No matter how much water
I drink, no matter how much chapstick I put on my lips are. I
always drive and I'm always like, Oh, I love Nola. The energy
there is just amazing. It's a great city and anytime I get to
leave the country to perform is also really cool.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:28:42] Yeah, I remember when I was
talking to the film company in Vegas, Ta'Rea Campbell said that
it was like singing with a mouthful of sand.

Julius Thomas III [00:28:50] Yes.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:28:50] And she's Angelica. So.

Julius Thomas III [00:28:53] Yep. So there you go. Yeah. All
right. Because, Jodi, I can't wait for that album to drop so
nice.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:29:00] Katie says, I was fortunate to see
you many times pre and post pandemic or lockdown, I'm going to
say, in San Francisco and Sacramento. How would you say your
portrayal has changed and what, if anything, led to those
changes? What is it been like to tour after such a long time in
one city?

Julius Thomas III [00:29:16] Yeah, so it's really cool. I've had
this experience a couple of times in my life, once with starting
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with Berry Gordy. It's really cool to do a piece, walk away from
it, and then come back to it after you've had some more life
experience and my word, how much life experience we've all had
over the past two years. I feel like we've all they have a
decade in these two years. So, you know, whereas I'm not
necessarily examining my own performance as I do it, I
definitely know that moments in the show feel very different
than they did two years ago. There's a heightened sense of
family. There's a heightened sense of responsibility, just the
way that I appreciate my job. I've always appreciated it. But
even that has been kicked up in a way that makes me go, Oh, hey,
I know I'm tired today, but these people have been locked away
for two and a half years. This might be the first time somebody
has stepped into a theater. This might be the first time
somebody is seeing Hamilton. They've been waiting on there since
before the lockdown. We have to go out here and we have to tell
this story like we've never told it before because people are
hurting. Like we are literally in a place where our brains are
hurting, our hearts are hurting. Now look at what's happening
out in the world, across the seas. The time for art is now. And
so there's a heightened responsibility. And again, while I don't
know that I'm examining my performance and how different it is
today from before, I definitely know that my responsibility to
work on people is just as important, if not more as more
important than it was two years ago.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:30:53] Katie is also asking, what is your
pre-show ritual and has that changed?

Julius Thomas III [00:30:57] Yes. So my pre-show ritual before
the pandemic and before the lockdown, excuse me, was nothing. I
would just I mean, I warm up, of course, warm my body up and
wear my voice up, but just come in and be who I am and do the
show again. We're getting real with you all the Patreon Peeps.
That's right. I have experienced a level of anxiety that I've
never experienced before. I'm not I'm not an anxious person
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before everything happened. But the last two years have been
tough and I have gotten on stage quite a few times lately and my
heart has begun to race and my brain goes blank and I've got a
million words that I have to remember and I can't remember any
of them. And so my new ritual has become I go through the show
every day before I do it. I see every word that I have to say on
the show before I do it, because I just need to bring to my
recollection and remind myself, you've been doing this for four
years. You just did this yesterday. You know this show. Because
when I step out on stage, it's really hard to quiet my brain.
That is saying you don't know what's next. You don't know what's
going on.

Julius Thomas III [00:32:07] There's a million people out here
watching you and they're going to know.

Julius Thomas III [00:32:11] That you don't know the show. They
know this show better than you do. And this this is the thing
that I am dealing with right now. I've never dealt with this in
my life before. Never. But it's where I am and it's what I'm
bringing to the stage every night. And maybe it's I think most
people are none the wiser, and maybe it's just heightening my
Hamilton and making him seem like he's just a little bit more
present and in the place. But that's my new pre-show ritual, is
just to touch every word with my brain before we step out on
stage and do it.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:40] Paul says, I caught you at the
Orpheum many times. How did you and Donald create your ham burr
relationship to bring a unique and creative pairing to the
characters? So we definitely dove in on this a little. But if
you have anything more to add.

Julius Thomas III [00:32:54] Yeah, I think it's just born out of
our friendship. I mean, friendships are complicated and like
life is, is not all smiles and easy. And there are people that
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you love that you go through things with not saying that. That's
what necessarily happened with Donald and I, because, you know,
I might have made that sound more dramatic than it was. Like we
were just up for the same part. Sure. Which is a tough thing for
actors who are trying to claw out a career. Yes. But I think
that that is something that we can both relate to in this show,
because we are up for the same part. We are both vying for
George Washington's attention. We are both pushing towards being
one of the founding fathers in this show. And so that's our life
experience and our our friendship, I think, are things that we
get to call on to make this thing more rich and more deep. And
it is such a joy.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:33:48] Diana says you were the last show
I saw in February of 2020. And then she said days before Kansas
City Chiefs won the Super Bowl.

Julius Thomas III [00:33:57] That's awesome.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:33:58] She says meeting you at the stage
door in San Francisco was such a joy. What are some things you
enjoyed about San Francisco living?

Julius Thomas III [00:34:04] Oh, man.

Julius Thomas III [00:34:05] I mean.

Julius Thomas III [00:34:07] Similarly to the way that Wichita
sort of opened its arms to me. I have lifelong friends from my
from my time in San Francisco. I have favorite restaurants and
bars where I know the staff. I have favorite haunts. And, you
know, like, it just. Well, I don't think I could live in San
Francisco full time because of the weather. I am not a cool
weather kid. I love my warmth. I got to have like at least 30%
80 days in my life. I love it. I love it. And I and I could go
back and visit any time. And I know that that there will be
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people there with waiting arms. The really weird thing, the one
weird thing about it is that like, I can't walk through the
streets of San Francisco without somebody, like, saying hello or
knowing who I am or like I was shopping for groceries in Trader
Joe's during the lockdown. And somebody took a picture of me and
was like Hamilton shops for his own groceries.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:35:05] Like and posted it without you
knowing it and, like, tagged you in it.

Julius Thomas III [00:35:09] Yes. Hamilton shops for his own
groceries, which I chuckled at so hard. I'm like, Yes, I do
shopping around groceries. I put my own gas in my own car and I
walk from point A to point B. So, you know, it just feels like a
really cool place that like, I've got some real roots.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:35:27] Yeah. Do you feel comfortable
telling us some of those favorite haunts? Because I know
listeners always want to know and then go stop by and show their
support.

Julius Thomas III [00:35:34] Yes, I will always get cupcakes
from Savion Sweets, some of the best cupcakes I have ever had. I
love a trip to Brenda's, but that's the one that everybody
knows. Brenda's soul food. I love Fermentation Lab and Sam's,
which are literally right next to the theater. They are two
places that are right next to the theater that I really enjoy.
Fermentation Lab has the best duck fat fries I have ever tasted
in my life, and Sam's has the most amazing staff and the best
diner food. So yeah, I would say those, those are my four places
that like if you want to try something out in San Francisco, go
check these places out and tell them, Julius sent you.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:36:16] They will and they will. Yes.
Diane is also asking, do you have any book suggestions for us or
movies or documentaries?
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Julius Thomas III [00:36:24] Oh.

Julius Thomas III [00:36:25] Good question. So if you want to do
if you want to get on the the Rick Negron, Julius Thomas, the
Andrew Wood's reading list right now, we just I just finished
the Y, The Last Man series, which they just made a TV series
about. But the books are phenomenal. We are also reading Saga,
which is a graphic novel that is just fascinating. So
fascinating. Same writer, really great books. I Love The Water
Dancer by Ta-Nehisi Coates. That's the latest novel that I've
read. And it's his first fiction novel. Yes. Awesome. Those are
those are some of the ones that I would send your way. One of my
favorite books ever is Ready PLAYER one If you have not read
ready PLAYER one Get into it.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:37:12] Wow. Yeah. I think a lot of people
saw the movie, but I'm sure, you know, read the book.

Julius Thomas III [00:37:17] The book is fantastic. It's
eighties nostalgia. It is my childhood.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:37:22] All right, cool. Lisa is asking,
what is the funniest or oddest reaction you've ever had to a
hashtag Sidewalk Serenade? So if the listeners don't know, can
you tell them about the sidewalk serenades? And then Lisa wants
to know like, what's the best, oddest, funniest reaction.

Julius Thomas III [00:37:39] Yeah. So top in my life, top thing
in my life that I love to do is I love to sing. I love to sing.
When no one is listening. I sing all day. Well, while I'm doing
Hamilton, it's a little tough because I do seven shows a week,
so there's not a lot of vocal room for me to sing all day long.
But if I wasn't doing the show, I'd sing all day long. And one
of the coolest things to do is on a sunny day is just to hop, go
for a walk and select sing. And you get the most interesting
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reactions from people, from people being like saying, Bo. So
like people looking at you crazy on the street from just like
you walking along and humming. But, you know, the thing that is
the most amazing is that I can tell that it changes the
atmosphere of some of the people around me, like they hear you
humming one of their favorite songs and you might hear them
humming it as they walk past you. Or they start to whistle or
they smile or they're watching you as you walk down the street.
They pause to look. And so Sidewalk Serenade is just one of my
informal working on people things where I get to do something
that I love to do, which is to sing. And I walk down the street
and I record it. And then I posted online for the for folks to,
like, have a little ditty to brighten up their day a little bit.
And usually I choose something jovial or specific to what's
going on in my life and I hashtag it. Hashtag

Gillian Pensavalle [00:39:26] Do you have any favorite
reactions?

Julius Thomas III [00:39:28] Favorite reactions? So, like, do.
Do you mean, like, in person or. Like that stuff that I post
online?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:39:34] I think she's asking about
reactions in person.

Julius Thomas III [00:39:36] Yeah, well, I mean, those are the
those really are the reactions is like a random lady just like
yelling out.

Julius Thomas III [00:39:43] Sing, that's my song.

Julius Thomas III [00:39:44] Or, you know, something like
something really fun and crazy like that. But online. My
favorite reaction is people who always ask me to come sing to
them in their bedroom.
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Julius Thomas III [00:39:54] Ooh la la.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:39:56] Well, what's great about that
people is that he lives on your phone and that voice. So you can
just. Julius can sing in your bedroom.

Julius Thomas III [00:40:04] In your bedroom all day long.

Julius Thomas III [00:40:06] Yes.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:40:06] If you so choose. And then he
doesn't have to know that you do that. Ali is asking, what is or
are your non-negotiable self-care rituals, things like
meditation, massage, exercise, or anything that you won't
compromise that brings you physical or emotional health?

Julius Thomas III [00:40:23] Comfortable silence. So either with
my friends or people that I hang out with, it is imperative to
me that, like, we have time and we understand that there is time
where we just sit and either we watch something or we are just
chilling, or we could be doing our own thing. One of my best
friends, we would literally sit in the same room and if we
wanted to talk, we would just text from across the room. And
that was like fun for us that we had this like relationship
where we did not have to fill the space with stuff at all times.
So like downtime is like a huge thing for me. The way that I
turn my brain off when I come home from the show is either pick
up my switch, my Nintendo switch, or I turn on something in the
background of the room, like some television. It's usually
something that's a cartoon like Rick and Morty, Family Guy,
Futurama, any of the things in that world. Anything that allows
me to just turn my brain off and just veg. Those are things that
I demand in my life at least 4 to 5 hours a week.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:41:36] Are you a mario Kart player, by
any chance?

Julius Thomas III [00:41:39] I was back in the Super Nintendo
days. Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:41:43] We played on the switch.

Julius Thomas III [00:41:44] I haven't played it on the switch
yet, but we'll get there.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:41:46] Yeah, the switch. But it's also
like because I'm not great at it, I just think it's sometimes
sometimes I'm great. It's one of those things. It's like
bowling. Sometimes I'm awesome and sometimes I'm terrible and I
don't. I never know what it's going to be, but I'm just there
for fun. I like using the the real controllers, like not the
Nintendo Switch controllers, because they're so, so small. I
feel like I have more control over the drifting and everything
if I'm.

Julius Thomas III [00:42:09] We are like in that way. I have a
handheld controller that I play on. Yes.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:42:14] Yeah. It's the only way to go as
far as I'm concerned. Yeah. Lynn, not Manuel. Miranda is asking,
as she says, as a retired teacher who still misses that. I'd
love to hear more about your teaching experiences. What have you
found most exciting or rewarding? What have you learned about
yourself from teaching others? And also, how on earth do you
find the time?

Julius Thomas III [00:42:35] Lynn, that is not Lin-Manuel
Miranda, there is no time. I've actually had to put a tiny bit
of my put that on hold. I got to do a lot of it during the
pandemic, and I've done a lot of it over the course of my
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career. I taught us a couple of courses while I was in college.
I taught to other theater students. I was an adjunct professor
and I love it. I think that what I've let's say what I've
learned. For myself is that the things that I the things that I
came out of school wishing I knew more of are still the things
that people need to know right now. Like, my teachers were very
good at giving me all of the art, arts and things of that
nature, but they didn't teach me how to be a business as an
actor. I am a business. I am a product. I am. I have to know my
worth. I have to be able to do my own taxes. I have to be able
to market myself. Nowadays, everybody has to manage three or
four social media as a website. You have to know what your type
is and get the right kinds of pictures and to be able to put
together an audition package. So the things that I love to teach
are the things that I came out of school feeling deficient at
because, you know, you're going to get the acting, you're going
to get the singing, you're going to get that. But do you know
how to put an audition together to where somebody is going to be
like, that was your best 2 minutes and I need to see more of
you, you know.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:44:06] And also like editing that
together. Yes. And what to do if your you don't have a reader
available or you are, you know, things like that. And the taxes,
please don't even don't even get me started.

Julius Thomas III [00:44:19] Don't even get me started.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:44:20] Just IRS. Just tell me what I owe
you. I'll pay it. Just tell me. Don't make me guess.

Julius Thomas III [00:44:25] That's.

Julius Thomas III [00:44:25] Too much like, right? That's too
easy. Yeah, I mean, and even. And now even in this day and age
when I just did a Talk Back with the students at Elon a couple
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of days ago, and they wanted to know things about doing this
work in the pandemic. And so just passing on how I got to work
in the pandemic is a thing that, like I didn't even realize was
like a thing that would be a skill that I just when it happened,
I was like, I still need to make money. I still need to work, so
what do I do? And I made a plan for myself and created a
business for myself and began teaching in a way that I hadn't
before. And even that was information that I could pass on to
them that to be like like you have to be ingenuity. Ingenuity,
if that's not a word, you have to have ingenuity in this in this
business to be able to adapt to all of the situations. We are
now doing this thing all by screen. That means the way that you
react to the way that people react to you is different. They
have to see you in a different way. They're looking at you
through a lens as opposed to looking dead in your eyes and you
are looking just off the camera as opposed to being in the room
and giving you them your energy. And so there's there's always
things to learn. So I'm constantly learning. There's always
things to pass on. And why not pass them on? Because that's just
going to make other people their job and their journey easier.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:45:51] Still working on people.

Julius Thomas III [00:45:52] Still working on people virtually.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:45:55] Becky says. I want to see, is ham
so bad? Also, can we talk about Kings of Soul and Swing? I told
you we get back to it. Yeah, he said. I know his music partner
Mark lol. They're both amazing. I can't wait to listen to this
app. So please Kings of Soul and Swing. It's so amazing. Please
tell the listeners all about it.

Julius Thomas III [00:46:12] Yes.

Julius Thomas III [00:46:13] So right after I finished Motown
touring as Berry Gordy, I decided I wanted to move to L.A. and
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start doing some television and film and really dig in. I had
some success in that world and I said, Let's go try it. I moved
to L.A. and while I was there, you know, the ball started
rolling. But it was a slow burning thing. Like, you people have
to get to know you. They have to they see you come into the room
and they see you've got ten years worth of theater on your
resume. And they're like, But what have you done? I'm like,
Well, I've been working for ten years. They're like, But not in
TV and film. So I had some, some, some bills to climb and I
didn't want to just be hemorrhaging money. So I auditioned for
this gig band, and I met this kid in the gig band who was
wearing suspenders and bow ties and was like 23 years old and
sounded very much like a young Bublé, Frank Sinatra type. And I
was like, Who is this dude that, like, embodies this era so
well? And he's amazing. And we went on several gigs together and
became really good friends. And we just one night we were
sharing a hotel room on one of our gigs in Arizona, and I was
like, I have this idea, I think that we would be really cool as
like this, like Ebony and Ivory duo, this sort of like John
Legend and Michael Bublé situation, this Frank and Sammy
revamped thing where I bring my talents, you bring your skills,
and we come together. We create something that we haven't seen
in a long time, in a very contemporary way. And he was like, I
love it, let's do it. And that very night we created this duo
and began working on this, this idea, and we've been at it for
six years now and gotten so close to being on America's Got
Talent and The Voice and all of this other stuff, but performing
the entire way. And just a couple of weeks ago, we had our first
symphony gig in front of the Cape Symphony Orchestra, and we
created this entire giant 50 piece orchestration of this
beautiful music of all of our favorite tunes, from jazz to soul
to funk to pop. We put it all into one show, and we weave it
around stories of our lives and we sing. And I love it. I want
it to be my next thing that I do.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:48:30] Yes, I love it, too. It's so good.

29



EPISODE 321 JULIUS THOMAS III 2 TRANSCRIPT

Gillian Pensavalle [00:49:32] Carrie is asking you lastly, what
is inspiring you right now?

Julius Thomas III [00:49:36] My nephews.

Julius Thomas III [00:49:38] My nephews have always inspired me.
There was a time in my life where they were the only reason why
I was getting out of bed. So they will always be a constant
source of inspiration. Making a living at doing what I do is
always a a great motivator. And and that's I don't know. I think
that that might be the two things that are really sort of like
spinning my wheels right now is like making something that I
that that will last and will live beyond me and that I can pass
along concepts like generational wealth. And it's not
necessarily like a sexy answer, but like generational wealth
really inspires me. I want to pass on a house, two or three
houses, some investment properties, creating something for other
people. I think working for the people in my life is the thing
that is sort of kept me going through the pandemic because I've
been so well taken care of that I could probably sit still for a
couple of years, not really make any moves and be fine. But if I
want to leave something for the people after me, I still got a
lot of work to do.

Julius Thomas III [00:50:43] Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:50:44] I love that answer. So, Julius,
tell the people if there's anything else you want to say. And
definitely like your social media where we can find you all over
the place. But if there's any, like, last thoughts or last words
or anything you want, the floor is yours.

Julius Thomas III [00:50:58] Yeah. You can find me at Julius
Thomas three on most social media situations. I'm on Instagram.
I think it's at Julius Thomas, the number three on Tik Tok,
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which, you know, take it or leave it. I'm at Julius Thomas, III.
But yeah, I love to I love to reach out to people. I love to I
do try to interact as much as I possibly can with the time
constraints that I have in my life. But even if I don't get to
get back to you, I definitely see just about everything that
people post. So please be nice.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:51:33] Yes, be nice or else.

Julius Thomas III [00:51:35] I know you guys would be nice.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:51:36] Oh yeah. Well, the peeps will be
nice. But, you know, if someone stumbled on to this podcast and
they're listening to the tail end of your second episode of the
Hamilcast, then just be nice or else you'll have made a deal
with please. Thank you so much. This was such a wonderful way to
spend my afternoon. I hope you had a lovely morning with me.
Thank you. Thank you. Thank you. This was a wonderful,
fascinating conversation.

Julius Thomas III [00:51:56] This was fantastic. And it was a
long time coming. Thank you for your patience because it was
really wonderful.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:52:00] No problem. But yeah, look,
schedules are crazy and things are nuts, you know, I got it.
Yeah. So, everyone, thank you so much for listening and hanging
out for all these episodes and all these years. Peeps, thank you
for your wonderful, wonderful questions. Yeah, that's all I
have. And I will talk to you next week. I love you. Stay safe
out there. I'll talk to you soon. I am G. Pen.

Julius Thomas III [00:52:21] And I'm Julius Thomas the third.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:52:23] That's right.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:52:53]The Hamilcast is brought to you by
my love of the thing, TM, and my complete lack of chill. Please
join me in raising all the glasses to Sir Alex Lacamoire for
generously making my intro music and this custom Yorktown
arrangement that I will never, ever get over. Thank you. Thank
you. Thank you. A big thank you to Jenson Parker Neal, my dear
friend and right hand man who helps me make the thing about the
thing. To become a Patreon Peep and join the best, kindest and
most welcoming corner of the internet. Go to
patreon.com/TheHamilcast. You can submit questions to guests,
join Zoom Hangouts, get behind the scenes access and of course,
my endless gratitude. On social media at the pod is
@TheHamilcast and I'm @gillianwithag G-I-L-L-I-A-N-W-I-T-H-A-G.
Visit THEHAMILCAST.COM for episodes, transcripts and more. You
can see what's going on with Mike, you know Mike, at
MichaelPaulSmith.Net True Crime Obsessed is my true crime comedy
podcast with my podcast soulmate, Patrick Hinds, and we were the
first podcast to ever play Broadway. Ever. Thank you so much for
listening. It means the world to me. To the revolution!
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